
 

 
 



 
 
Grayson County Board of Supervisors 
Regular Meeting 
July 13, 2023 
 
 
Members attending in person:  Michael S. Hash, John S. Fant, Kenneth R. Belton, and 
Tracy A. Anderson.  R. Brantley Ivey participated by teleconference due to being out of 
town for business. 
 
Staff attending in person:  Mitchell L. Smith, Nikki C. Edwards and Linda C. Osborne.  
Stephen A. Boyer participated by teleconference due to being out of town on vacation. 



 

IN RE:  OPENING BUSINESS 
 
Supervisor Fant made the motion to amend the agenda/consent agenda adding an 
additional check listing and the Grayson County Public School first quarter appropriation 
correction; duly seconded by Supervisor Anderson.  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
IN RE:  PUBLIC HEARING 
 
None 
 
IN RE:  PRESENTATIONS OR REQUESTS 
 
Mr. Jordan Stidham – Baywood School Update and gave the following presentation and 
changes to the design: 

Baywood Community Feedback Session 2 
The goal of this session was to review the second draft design from Hill Studio and prioritize 
wants based on community need and space restrictions. The following was the decided 
components with discussion on each section: 

• Outside of the school: 
o Ballfield/outdoor recreation 

 The community decided they liked the idea of the pickleball 
court/basketball court combo, the outdoor workout area, and the 
relocation of the recreation field. The following suggestions were made 
regarding this component: 

• The community would need some type of access to a restroom 
when using the outdoor recreation area. 

• The community would like to have a baseball field added beside 
the rec field to ensure that all the little league sports can use the 
space. 

• On the backside of the property, where the rec field and the ag 
center are going, they would like a perimeter fence to control 
traffic and trespassing.  

• If the outdoor recreation area uses lights for night use, there 
would need to be a timer or time limit for the houses living next 
to the property. 

o Agricultural center/event center 
 The community was very positive about this idea. They felt it was a great 

way to incorporate 4H, FFA, agricultural and vet tech classes, etc. while 
having a space for events in the community. 

 The community wanted to ensure there would be public access 
restrooms for this center during events. 

o Community center/commercial kitchen 



 The community likes this design and thinks it will be a great resource for 
individuals, businesses, and local groups. 

 A few of the concerns were: 
• Ensuring that the event center would have access to hallway 

bathrooms without impacting the safety of the childcare 
centers. 

• Who would manage the center as far as scheduling, renting, 
cleaning, etc. 

o Childcare center(s) 
 The community agrees that there is a huge need for childcare, and 

seems to support the idea of having a pre-K program and private 
daycare sharing the common spaces. We will need to figure out 
how to design the downstairs to accommodate two childcare 
spaces while allowing the sharing of the restrooms and access to 
the commercial kitchen. 

 Some of the community concerns were: 
• What exits and entrances would be used for the daycare 

center while also considering how people would get 
upstairs to the learning center? 

• Ensuring the childcare centers have safe access to 
bathrooms, the playground, and the kitchen. 

o Virginia Governor’s school and Trade school 
 The community decided they wanted to turn the upstairs into a 

governor school and trade learning center. To design it like a small 
school that would teach kids about careers in trade, like blueprint 
reading/drawing, engineering, nursing, electrical, plumbing, etc. A 
center to where all the regional schools can send kids to this 
center to prepare them for careers in the trades. 

 The idea here is to create a partnership among the regional 
schools and colleges. 

 Some of the concerns were: 
• How would we ensure ADA compliant access? 
• How could we ensure that the schools would allow kids 

from special education and alternative education to have 
the same opportunities for this center? 

• The community wants the center to be managed by a 
board, with a mix of representatives from the various 
communities and colleges to ensure the regional sharing 
and cooperation.  



 An additional idea for this was to combine the idea of a library 
extension office with a technical support library. The idea of the 
community was to move the current doublewide up to the upper 
parking lot area and convert it into a library support office for the 
learning center. This would have a few computers with online 
labs, manuals, and various books to support the classes and 
learning as well as the option to do book lending from other 
regional library locations.  

 

 



 

 

 



A meeting will be held with Hurt & Proffitt, an engineering firm and Mr. Boyer and Mr. Smith 
have been invited to attend on August 27, 2023.  Mr. Stidham noted that at the initial meeting 
cost concerns was voiced but not at the last meeting – this last meeting the focus was on 
narrowing down the list of wants to what is priority. Supervisor Belton and Supervisor Fant 
attended the meeting – no one from the School Board attended. Supervisor Fant noted there are 
13 Governor schools in Virginia now, with most stem related, 1 focused on art, not aware of any 
on the vocational side which would make it unique – would need to work with the school system 
but it would be a regional approach.  More discussion took place and Mr. Stidham noted more 
would be in the final draft which includes reaching out to contacts through Virginia Tech, etc. to 
see if they could provide resources and contacts with the Governor’s School, etc. We can’t move 
forward with engineering firm until the wants are known from the community.  H&P will test the 
well, septic and structure of the school – feasibility of the structure of the school.  Supervisor 
Anderson noted at the original meeting in Baywood it was stated that if we didn’t do something 
at the school, it would have to be torn down and would cost several million dollars – any 
investigation on whether we’re obligated to tear the building down should something not get 
approved and Mr. Stidham noted that there’s not been any further investigation – the last 
meeting he attended, the attorney noted that the original deed, the community members 
recording was inaccurate. Mr. Stidham also noted that funding will be done in the last phase.  
Supervisor Fant noted that a library extension has been discussed and Mr. Stidham noted that 
currently they are looking at making it a satellite office and it’s still in the final draft.   

Mr. Stidham then gave an update on the HOPE Snack Packs Report: 
• 100 snack packs provided per week – approximately 2,800 snack packs provided this 

school year. 
• Provided healthy snacks to all spring sports teams during end of season playoffs. 
• Provided healthy snacks for summer football and weightlifting program. 
• Program has been requested to expand to middle school due to popularity and success.  

Thanked the Board for all their support. 

Mrs. Carolyn Trenkamp, Officer PLM-HOA and Mr. Gary Trenkamp, BOD, PLM-HOA – Point 
Lookout Tower – presented the following: 

• Thanked the Emergency Services – value and appreciate the service they provide 
• Current Situation - Point Lookout Mountain (PLM) road: 

- Is privately owned and maintained 
- Expensive repairs made in 2022 with more expected 

• Existing easements: 
- Between the county Tower and Landowner – DB 380 Pg 110 
- County Government use – County employees, limited basis only 
- Ingress/Egress for Hunt Club and Appalachian Power Company – both of which 

contribute to PLM HOA 
• PLM Community Concerns: 

- Road use – Lingos Network, Gigabeam Network, and Ham Radio Operators – has no 
agreement with PLM  - Hold Harmless Agreement? 

- Gate use – Exit via the Main Gate instead of Service Gate – this causes wear and tear 
on the gate motors, electric system, and sensors 



• Security and Safety Concerns: 
- Stability of the tower with added dishes – the number of dishes has doubled since 

2019 
- Windshear Factor Study 
- Security – PLM Property Owners and HOA have the right to know who is accessing 

the road and who is on-site in the community 
• Questions: 

- What County contracts exist? Do those contract give permission to use the PLM 
private road? 

- Individual companies need to assume liability for property damage and any bodily 
injury – have they indemnified PLM HOA and its members of any liability? Has PLM 
been added to their insurance policies? 

• PLM HOA Expectations: 
- Enter and exist through the PLM Service Gate only 
- Provide PLM with an Engineer’s report showing tower is structurally sound 
- Pay a yearly HOA fee to use PLM road to access tower 
- Indemnify PLM HOA and its members of any liability – will need to be added to 

insurance policies and PLM will require documentation 
Mrs. Trenkamp also noted that on PLM they can’t even get the benefit of Gigabeam, they have 
to use StarLink. After some discussion, consensus of the Board is for staff to schedule a joint 
meeting with PLM HOA within the next 30 days to further discuss.  Mrs. Trenkamp will contact 
County Administration to set up a meeting date/time. 
 
IN RE:  NEW BUSINESS 
 

- PROCLAMATION – WYTHE-GRAYSON REGIONAL LIBRARY 
 
Mr. Smith read the proclamation (listed below).  Supervisor Fant made the motion to approve; 
duly seconded by Supervisor Anderson.  Roll call vote as follows:  Tracy A. Anderson – Aye; John 
S. Fant – aye; R. Brantley Ivey – aye; Kenneth R. Belton – aye; Michael S. Hash – aye.  
 
                                                         PROCLAMATION 

       RECOGNIZING THE 75TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE  
       WYTHE-GRAYSON REGIONAL LIBRARY 

 
WHEREAS, the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library has been a vital institution within our 
community for the past 75 years, serving as a beacon of knowledge, learning, and cultural 
enrichment; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library was established on August 19, 1948, with the 
noble mission of providing free and equal access to information, literature, and resources for all 
residents within our region; and 
 



WHEREAS, the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library has consistently upheld its commitment to 
fostering a love for reading, supporting educational endeavors, and promoting lifelong learning 
among people of all ages; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library has been an essential resource for students, 
researchers, professionals, and community members, offering a wide range of materials, 
programs, and services that have enriched the lives of countless individuals; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library has continually adapted to the changing needs 
and demands of the digital era, embracing technology and expanding its digital collections and 
services to ensure widespread access to information and resources in the modern age; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library has played a significant role in promoting 
literacy, providing computer and internet access to underserved populations, facilitating 
community engagement through workshops, seminars, and events, and fostering a sense of 
belonging among diverse groups; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library has collaborated with educational institutions, 
local organizations, and community partners to create innovative programs that enhance 
educational outcomes, encourage lifelong learning, and support the personal and professional 
development of individuals throughout the region; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library has been an invaluable community hub, bringing 
people together, fostering social connections, and promoting cultural understanding through its 
diverse range of activities, exhibits, and initiatives; and 
 
WHEREAS, the 75th anniversary of the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library represents a 
momentous milestone in its history, symbolizing the enduring impact it has made on 
generations of residents and the ongoing commitment to serve future generations with 
excellence; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Supervisors of Grayson County, Virginia, 
hereby recognizes and celebrates the 75th anniversary of the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library 
as a cherished institution that has played an integral role in the intellectual, educational, and 
social fabric of our community; and 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Board of Supervisors of Grayson County, Virginia, commends 
the dedicated librarians, staff, volunteers, and supporters of the Wythe-Grayson Regional 
Library for their unwavering dedication, passion, and commitment to providing invaluable 
resources, services, and opportunities for personal growth and enrichment; and 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Board of Supervisors of Grayson County, Virginia, 
encourages all residents of our region to take part in the festivities, programs, and events 
organized by the Wythe-Grayson Regional Library to commemorate this significant milestone, 
recognizing the library's contributions and reaffirming our collective commitment to fostering a 
culture of literacy, learning, and intellectual curiosity within our community. 
 



BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a copy of this proclamation be transmitted to the Wythe-
Grayson Regional Library as a token of our appreciation and support for their exceptional 
contributions to our community's intellectual and cultural well-being. 
 
 
Adopted by the Grayson County Board of Supervisors on the 13th day of July, 2023. 
 
This measure was adopted upon the following vote of the Board: 

 
Member                                          Vote 
 
Michael S. Hash                            _______ 
John S. Fant                                   _______ 
Kenneth R. Belton                        ________ 
R. Brantley Ivey                            ________ 
Tracy A. Anderson                       ________ 
  
  
      Mitchell L. Smith, Deputy Clerk 

 Grayson County Board of Supervisors  
 

Lost connection with Supervisor Brantley. 

IN RE:  BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

Rec Advisory Committee – 3yr Term At-Large Rep – John Alexander resigned from the committee 
at the end of May – new appointee will fill the remainder of his term which expires on 12/31/23.  
Appointment tabled to next meeting 
 
Planning Commission – 4yr term – Providence District – Don Dudley no longer wishes to serve on 
the Planning Commission – new appointee will fill the remainder of his term which expires on 
12/31/26.  Appointment tabled to next meeting. 
 
IN RE:  COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 
 
Mitchell L. Smith gave the following report: 
 Preserve Grayson & the New River Wildlife & Conservation Club will be doing a 

river clean up on August 5 at 9am at 81-8 Riverside Dr, Fries 
 Supervisor Anderson requested an update on gigabeam at the August meeting 

 
Supervisor Hash announced that the Carroll County Board of Supervisors, the Galax City 
Council, Grayson County Board of Supervisors and Twin County Regional 9-1-1 
Commission will hold a public meeting on August 1, 2023 at 6pm at Crossroads Institute 
to discuss regional interoperable radio system improvements. 
 
A brief recess took place at 6:51 p.m. 
Meeting reconvened at 6:58 p.m. 



 
IN RE:  INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
As presented 
 
IN RE:  REGISTERED SPEAKERS AND PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

- Eugene Kotchick of Beech Grove Ln/Galax – supports sanctuary city  
- Gloria Kotchick of Beech Grove Ln/Galax – supports sanctuary city 
- James T. Fry of Cross Roads Dr/Galax – most are pro-birth, not pro-life – 

woman’s body, shouldn’t be the Boards choice  
- Terry Dunley of Reservation Ln/Mouth of Wilson – abortion battle should be 

fought in Washington DC or Richmond, not Grayson County – we are a Dillon 
Rule state – regulating mail for abortion drugs is a federal issue, not a county 
issue and would be hard to enforce  

- James Anderson of Riverside Dr/Independence – supports sanctuary city 
- Bill Perkins of Beech Grove Ln/Galax – supports the sanctuary ordinance 
- Darlene Hensdell of Oak Ridge Dr/Independence – support sanctuary city and 

had sent Mr. Smith a resolution from another county 
- Tempe Blaszyk of Fishers Peak/Galax – need to find middle ground – numbers 

matter – focus on education   
- Tracey Cummins of Powder Mill Rd/Elk Creek – support sanctuary of unborn – 

wants facts 
- Supervisor Hash noted that there a plans to have the County Attorney attend the 

August meeting – submit questions to Linda Osborne and she will pass on to the 
attorney 

- Nancy Leibrecht of Riverside Dr/Fries – surprised still talking about this – Board 
should be doing things to help women to keep their child if they so choose  

- Laura George of Oracle Summit Circle/Independence – reminded the Board – 
focus on the 1st Amendment – ordinance is motivated by religious nature – 
violates 1st Amendment 

- David Osborne of Mountain View Rd/Independence – submitted 153 signatures 
– encourages Board to pass this ordinance 

 
IN RE:  BOARD OF SUPERVISORS’ TIME 
 
Reiterated joint meeting on August 1, 2023 at 6pm at the Crossroads Institute. 
 
 
IN RE:  CLOSED SESSION 
 
None 
 
 



 
IN RE:  ADJOURN MEETING 
 
Supervisor Fant made the motion to adjourn; duly seconded by Supervisor Belton.   
Motion carried 4-0. 
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